

Democratic military aid to authoritarian regimes

Halfweeg, Nils

Citation

Halfweeg, N. (2023). Democratic military aid to authoritarian regimes.

Version: Not Applicable (or Unknown)

License: License to inclusion and publication of a Bachelor or Master thesis in

the Leiden University Student Repository

Downloaded from: https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3567083

Note: To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).

Democratic military aid to authoritarian regimes

Nils Halfweeg

09/01/2023

Introduction

Thirty years after the third wave of democratization doubled the number of democratic countries (Huntington, 1991) the picture of global democracy looks bleak. Freedom House (2022) reported the 16th annual decline of democracy around the world this year. This decline is happening all around the world, from Tunisia to Myanmar, from Nicaragua to Turkey and from Senegal to Hungary. Before this rise of authoritarianism around 46% of the world population lived in free countries. This has now decreased to around 20%. The decline in democracy has detrimental consequences for the human rights of the people living in these countries and international security, as authoritarian regimes have consistently been shown to be the biggest violators of human rights (UN Watch, 2020; Wright, 2015) and are believed to be more violent in their foreign and domestic politics than democratic countries (Chiozza & Goemans, 2011; Reiter, n.d.; Sudduth, 2016; Van der Maat, 2020).

Powerful authoritarian regimes are often credited for promoting the rise in authoritarianism (Tolstrup, 2015). These governments include Russia, Turkey (Freedom House, 2022) and especially China (Edel & Shullman, 2021; Gao, 2017). However, less attention seems to be paid to the role of democracies in sustaining authoritarian regimes; the United States has supported multiple authoritarian regimes and leaders during the Cold War (Afoaku, 2000), France has been collaborating with dictatorships in Africa since they gained independence (Avoulete, 2021; Powell, 2020) and the United Kingdom provides assistance to dozens of the world's most repressive regimes (Miller, 2021).

One major form of assistance to authoritarian regimes by democracies is military aid. Military aid includes sales of arms, military training and education of army, navy, air force and paramilitary troops, financing (Jacob, 1971; Office of the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Army for Defense Exports and Cooperation, n.d.), police aid (Security Assistance Monitor, n.d.), intelligence sharing (Dilanian, 2022; Jacob, 1971) and sending troops (Miller, 2021). Military aid is given during interstate war (Dilanian, 2022), civil war and counterterrorism operations (Karlin, 2017). However, military aid to authoritarian regimes can also be used to oppress dissent and commit human rights abuses (Gibb, 2010; Human Rights Watch, 1990; Lai & Morey, 2006).

Then why do democracies, which claim to stand for the promotion of human rights and democracy around the world (European Union, 2021; United States Department of State, n.d.-a), provide military aid to authoritarian regimes? Moreover, why do they support some authoritarian regimes, like Saudi Arabia (Fields, 2021; Reuters, 2020) and Chad (Powell, 2020), while others do not get the same treatment, including Myanmar (Martin, 2022; Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, n.d.) and Venezuela (Council of the European Union, 2020)?

Multiple possible explanations have been brought forward explain why some but not all authoritarian regimes receive aid. These explanations are developmental aid, economic interests, security concerns, cultural factors, and public activism. That there are a multitude of possible explanations shows how complex the situation is and that the answer might not be clear cut. Previous literature also does not focus on which motivations are most important but focuses mostly on the effects of military aid itself and whether or not democracies achieve their aid. It is therefore important to answer this question to gain insight into why some authoritarian regimes receive aid from democratic countries in order to better understand the situation and possibly put a stop to the increase of authoritarianism in the world. This will be done through analysing military aid to five different authoritarian regimes.

This analysis will open with a literature review on the possible answers that have been identified. The second chapter will explain the methodology which will introduce the countries whose military aid will be examined. The methodology will also explain what observable implications are looked at to determine what motivations are important for democracies when allocating military aid. The third chapter will examine the cases introduced in the methodology and while the fourth chapter will analyse the findings. The analysis will end a conclusion and discussion

Literature review

As already mentioned, previous research has identified five different explanations for the military aid democracies give to authoritarian regimes. These explanations are developmental aid, economic interests, security concerns, cultural factors, and public activism. Some of these explanations are applicable to all military aid, some to categories of countries that happen to also be authoritarian and some specifically to authoritarian regimes.

The first motivation behind military aid is developmental aid. Development aid alone will not be effective in developing a country, especially in a post-conflict situation. Military aid should be provided to the recovering authorities in order for them to have the capacity for institution building (Taylor, 2010; World Bank, 2003). On top of that, troops from the donor country should be employed to protect the development aid, and if applicable, humanitarian aid (Taylor, 2010; World Bank, 2003). Development aid should include the development of stable democratic institutions, as democratic institutions decrease the chance of another civil conflict (Taylor, 2010). The fact that development of democratic institutions falls under development aid makes this argument especially relevant for military aid to authoritarian regimes, since it is authoritarian countries that are most in need of democracy aid. On top of that, most countries that are affected by conflict or are fragile, and thus in need of development aid, are authoritarian regimes (Fund for Peace, 2022; Geneva Academy, n.d.). However, not all authoritarian countries are affected by conflict or fragile states, so this could be a reason for why some but not all authoritarian regimes receive military aid from authoritarian regimes.

Related to development aid and democracy aid is the fact that donor countries sometimes make military aid conditional on the premise that the receiving country needs to make political reforms, including promoting democracy and respecting human rights (Gibb, 2010). The argument of conditional aid was used by both the United States and France. For the United States the fall of the Soviet Union made security concerns less important and increased the importance of promoting human rights and democracy when giving aid (Blanton, 2005). For France a wave of new democratic movements emerging in Africa made human rights and democracy more important. France adopted La Baule doctrine, which stated France would support democratization and liberalization movements in African countries, many of which were authoritarian. Support to these authoritarian African states would include military aid, like peacekeeping missions (Sıradağ, 2014). The concern democracies show for democracy and human rights has led to some countries to be excluded from military aid based on their poor human rights record. This exclusion was especially true in the 1990s, after the fall of the Soviet Union but before the War on Terror. During the 1990s there was a period of relative peace and security concerns were of lesser importance. It should be noted that human rights abuses had no impact on the amount of aid given once a country was deemed eligible for military aid. Countries that were deemed eligible despite a poor record of human rights actually received more aid on average than countries that respected human rights (Blanton, 2005; Poe & Meernik, 1995). Differences in human rights records or (pretension of) intend to improve human rights records could explain why not all dictatorships receive military aid, especially in the period between the Cold War and War on Terror.

However, the reality shows that the democratization of recipient states did often not actually come to fruition, despite countries being excluded from receiving aid. In the case of France, the process of democratization in francophone African posed a threat to its economic, strategic, and political interests. Because of this threat France continued to send aid to authoritarian regimes, undermining democratic developments and strengthening authoritarian leaders. Even when

President Sarkozy made the goals more explicit by focusing on, among others, democratization, the rule of law and good governance (Sıradağ, 2014) the practice of military support for dictators continued (Powell, 2020). Moreover, military aid can further be used by authoritarian regimes to suppress its population while protecting the ruling elite, further undermining the promotion of human rights and democracy (Holden et al., 2016). Meaning that the argument from development aid is severely flawed when used by democratic countries to justify military aid.

The second motivation behind military aid is economic interests. Military aid, in general as well as to authoritarian regimes, will bring a host of economic benefits. First, the arms industry is a multi-billion-dollar industry and will therefor generate a lot of income for countries dealing in arms. The argument of generating income was first articulated by President Clinton of the United States and gained prominence after the end of the Cold War. During this period ideology mostly stopped being an obstacle for trade as most communist countries and rebels ceased to exist. On top of that, sales of arms are a relatively cheap way to achieve security aims, which will be discussed later (Gouardères, 2021; Stone, 2018; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

Second, the arms industry provides countless jobs for people in the countries that produce arms. Governments claim the arms industry, as well as military aid, is responsible for hundreds of thousands to millions of jobs. The United States has used the argument that military aid creates jobs to defend its military aid, mostly to the Middle East (Gouardères, 2021; Miller & Sokolsky, 2018; Stone, 2018).

Third, proponents of the arms industry claim the industry fosters innovation, with examples given including duct tape, the internet, and nuclear energy (Caverley, 2021; Holden et al., 2016; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

These three arguments deal mostly with all military aid, not just to authoritarian regimes. Other economic motivations besides the arms industry itself need to be looked at to answer why authoritarian regimes, or specifically some authoritarian regimes, receive military aid. The arms industry answers are still important though, as they do play a role in the decision making of policy makers in democracies (Gouardères, 2021; Stone, 2018).

Democratic countries use military aid in order to gain access to natural resources. Trying to gain natural resources was the reason former Soviet Republics, including authoritarian regimes Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, received aid by the Clinton administration in 1997 when it tried to diversity its sources of energy (Klare & Volman, 2006). France also provided military support to African dictators in the 1960s to 1980s in exchange for exclusive rights to their raw materials (Sıradağ, 2014). This argument, as opposed to the others, can thus give a possible answer to why some but not all authoritarian regimes get military aid, as not all authoritarian regimes have access to natural resources.

Developing countries that are extensive trading partners of a donor country are also more likely to receive aid. In case of the United States research has shown that trade itself has a negative relation with receiving aid, meaning countries that trade a lot with the United States were less likely to receive military aid. This finding was likely caused by the biggest trading partners of the United States being developed countries that do not need military aid. However, once countries, mostly developing ones, were deemed eligible for military aid the amount of trade with the United States was positively related to the amount of military aid they received (Poe & Meernik, 1995).

The arguments of income generation, job creation and innovation have been heavily criticized, however. A meta-analysis on existing literature on the economic effects on military

expenditure came to the conclusion that there is no evidence for a positive effect on the economy of a country that spends a lot on the military. The effect was more likely to be negative or at best not statistically significant. These findings were especially true for studies done after the Cold War (Dunne & Tian, 2013). Different ways in which defence expenditures can harm economic development have been identified through research. First, labour and capital get redirected from more productive civilian industries. These civilian industries would create more income if capital and labour was invested into these industries, as opposed to being invested in the defence industry. Second, the defence industry and its technological advancements mostly get financed through public debt. Governments will go into debt in order to finance their defence industry, hampering economic development. Third, and most important for the research question, military spending to authoritarian regimes may hinder economic growth because of corruption. Instead of stabilizing countries and regions which would lead to economic growth, authoritarian leaders may use the military supplies to strengthen their own regime. This may in turn destabilize countries, leading to economic stagnation (Holden et al., 2016).

While the defence industry does create jobs, the number of jobs is far fewer than other industries, like healthcare, education, and clean energy, would create (Pollin & Garrett-Peltier, 2011). On top of that, the number of jobs is likely to be overestimated as much of the export of arms is in sectors like airplanes that are heavily automated and only require a few high-paying jobs (Caverley, 2021; Holden et al., 2016).

The role of the military in technological development is also overestimated. When proponents of the arms industry highlight the role of the military in technological advancements, they often ignore the role of civilian research from before and after the military research. The technology developed by the military often relies on inventions done earlier and on further development for public use by civilian researchers. Moreover, much money is wasted on military research that fails to bring any results, research that would never be approved for civilian research. An example of this is the failed development of a laser system to shoot down nuclear weapons which lasted ten years and cost sixty billion dollars (Holden et al., 2016). These criticisms show that at least part of the economic justification for military aid to authoritarian regimes is flawed.

The third motivation behind military aid is security concerns. The security dimension has multiple aspects. The clearest argument for excluding countries from aid is countries being adversaries. A country that is an adversary of the donor country will exclude it from receiving military aid. During the Cold War this included all communist countries (Poe & Meernik, 1995), at least before the Sino-Soviet Split and subsequent Sino-American Rapprochement (Meijer, 2016; Pilger, 2000). More recently this has been the case for countries including Russia, China, and Iran (Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

Military aid in general, thus also to authoritarian regimes, will lead to the bolstering of international and national security. Sending military aid to weak states will make them able to defend themselves and thus make themselves secure. This will lead to international peace, and thus also national peace for the country that grants military aid and its citizens. Military assistance can further be used to deter countries from attacking the donor country, further promoting peace and stability (Holden et al., 2016; Karlin, 2017; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018). As already mentioned, many of the weakest states are authoritarian regimes (Fund for Peace, 2022). However, other authoritarian regimes are not, which makes this a possible answer to the question why some but not all authoritarian regimes receive military aid.

Democracies also support authoritarian regimes to pursue their geopolitical goals: undermining political enemies and gaining or maintaining power themselves. Western countries, especially the United States, used this strategy during the Cold War. In order to undermine the Soviet Union, the United States provided support to anti-communist dictatorships around the world, including the military dictatorship of Pinochet in Chile, the absolute monarchy of the Shah in Iran and the regime of Marcos in the Philippines (Afoaku, 2000; Bonnefoy, 2017; Maloney, 2019). Aid to these anti-communist countries was higher if they were located next to a communist country (Poe & Meernik, 1995). The end of the Cold War did not put an end to this strategy but merely shifted it, mostly towards jihadists and states accused of supporting them, like Iran. For this reason, the United States and the United Kingdom support Saudi Arabia while France supports African dictatorships like Chad (Fields, 2021; Powell, 2020; Reuters, 2021). Recently there has been a shift towards deterring China as well, by giving aid to allies in the Pacific including Thailand (Thrall & Dorminey, 2018, United States Department of State, 2021). This motivation is partly driven by the fear that other countries will give military aid if the donor will not. Much of Israel's military aid to African countries, especially Ethiopia, can be explained by its fear that Egypt under Nasser would otherwise give aid (Jacob, 1971).

Related to this is the claim that military aid can be used to make recipient states comply to the donor's expectations. This includes the aforementioned promotion of human rights and democracy but is also used for geopolitical aims, including voting compliance in the United Nations General Assembly, supporting the War on Terrorism or recognizing the State of Israel. It is for this reason Armenia, Azerbaijan, Pakistan, and Tajikistan were able to receive military aid again if they would help the United States' War on Terror (Jacob, 1971; Sullivan et al., 2011). Influencing policy can also be done through acquiring good will of and maintaining relations with elites directly (Fracalossi de Moraes, 2021; Miller & Sokolsky, 2018). Maintaining relations with elites was the strategy of Israel in Africa in the 1960s. Israel would train military officers who it believed to be future elites in the country. This included future President of Zaire Mobutu and Kenyan officer Waruhiu Itote, who became one of the first Africans in the Kenyan army and later gained prominence in the Kenyan government through becoming the leader of the Kenya National Youth (Jacob, 1971). France has also employed this in Africa. While the African states were still colonies their leaders were granted positions in French governments and parliament. The relations forged during this period would continue even after independence, as was the case with President of Côte d'Ivoire Félix Houphouët-Boigny, who was one of the dictators signing a military defence pact with France (Sıradağ, 2014).

Aid is further used to gain access to military bases in donor countries. The United States has done so in, among others, Oman, Somalia and Turkey, while France has done so in multiple Francophone African countries (Sıradağ, 2014; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

Military aid is sometimes given to protect a donor country's citizens living in the recipient country (Sıradağ, 2014; Thrall & Dominey, 2018). Protecting citizens is a factor in France's military aid to African dictatorships. About 240,000 French citizens live in Africa which France wants to protect, which is why France has often conducted military interventions to protect regimes when they were threatened (Sıradağ, 2014).

It should be noted that access to natural resources is also applicable to security concerns, as these resources are partly invested into the military, for example France's use of uranium from Africa that is used in its nuclear arsenal (International Panel on Fissile Materials, 2022; Sıradağ, 2014; Tertrais, 2014). All of these motivations could be used to explain why not all dictatorships receive

military aid, as not all countries want foreign military bases, have significant foreign populations or have natural resources.

Certain aspects of the security argument have also been heavily criticized. Scholars have argued that military aid does not create international security, it may even cause conflict. One way conflict might be created is through the security dilemma. The security dilemma happens when a state is increasing its security. This increase in security may be seen as hostile by surrounding states, which in turn increase their own security. In turn the first state may doubt the intentions of the other states and further increases its security, leading to an arms race. The arms race may cause or play a part in the eruption of a conflict. Military aid is argued by scholars to contribute to the security dilemma as states are able to increase their security through this aid (Holden et at., 2016; Tang, 2009; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018). Sometimes states may also feel empowered by the aid they receive causing them to invade their neighbouring countries (Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

Moreover, military aid can destabilize recipient countries themselves (Thrall & Dorminey, 2018). Countries have been destabilized during the Cold War, especially when both the United States and the Soviet Union were giving military aid, as was the case in India (Jaishankar & Godbole, 2018; Sanjin, 1998), and during the War on Terror, which often resulted in an increase in terrorism and instability in the affected countries (Holden et al., 2016; Qureshi, 2019). Destabilization works through multiple mechanisms. First, as already mentioned, military aid can be used by countries to oppress their citizens. Oppression also includes fostering corruption in the police force, as happened during the War on Drugs in Mexico, Colombia, and the Philippines. Second, military training to soldiers can increase the probability of a coup. Soldiers that received training by the United States were responsible for several coups, including in Honduras in 2009, Mali in 2012 and Egypt in 2013. Third, arms can fall into the hands of groups that were never intended to receive them. Those groups may then use these arms to fight states. This happened in Iraq when Islamic State got a hold of American weapons that were provided to the Iraqi army (Amnesty International, 2015; Holden et at., 2016; Savage and Caverley, 2017; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

The effectiveness of military aid in influencing state behaviour is disputed. As already mentioned, military aid can be used to oppress citizens. Blanton (1999) found that this does indeed happen and that donor countries are thus largely unable to improve human rights practices through military aid. Blanton further found that democratization is also hindered by military aid, thus making donor countries also unable to influence states in that aspect. Evidence for the amount of influence military aid has on foreign policy of recipient states, for example voting behaviour in the United Nations General Assembly, is mixed (Sullivan et at., 2011). Some studies show that military aid does induce foreign policy compliance (Moon, 1983; Wang, 1999), while others could find no such link (Derouen & Heo, 2004; Kegley & Hook, 1991). Lai & Morey (2006) explain this discrepancy by accounting for regime type. They argue that democratic nations have no incentive to change their foreign policy behaviour, while authoritarian regimes do. These criticisms show again that multiple aspects of the security motivation are flawed.

The fourth motivation behind military aid is the promotion of culture. Donor countries want to both spread their culture and maintain their culture in other countries. The spread of culture gives donor countries influence and prestige. Influence and prestige make other countries more likely to comply to the donor's wishes, which ties the cultural motivation to the security motivation. However, the cultural motivation also stands on its own, especially when it comes to maintaining influence. Countries tend to see other countries to which their culture has spread as their backyard. The countries will therefore militarily support these countries in order to defend their backyards (Martinez Machain, 2021; Powell, 2020).

The cultural motivation is especially relevant in the case of France, which sees itself as the protector of the francophone sphere. In order to promote French language and culture France supports different African authoritarian regimes that are part of the francophone sphere, most of which it signed exclusive military defence pacts with. France has helped Zaire against rebels believed to be backed by the Soviet Union and Cuba, Rwanda against the invasion from rebels from Uganda believed to be an anglophone plot and the Sahel from jihadists. All of these rebels were believed to undermine French culture and France therefore helped the dictators in the battle against them (Powell, 2020; Sıradağ, 2014). However, other countries also use military aid for cultural influence, like the United States. The United States uses military training to foreign soldiers to familiarize them with American culture and values (Martinez Machain, 2021).

The fifth motivation behind military aid is public activism. Activism serves more as a limiting factor for governments than a reason to grant military aid. This means public activism is mostly a way in which military aid to authoritarian regimes is reduced or halted, instead of increased or granted. An illustration of this is the British arms embargo on Chile under Pinochet while Argentina under the military dictatorship started by Videla was still able to get British arms despite similar human rights abuses. This was due to activism against the military dictatorship of Chile being more prevalent than activism against the military dictatorship of Argentina. The campaign against Pinochet was transnational, there was evidence of British arms being used in suppression of the Chilean population and British activists identified with the previous government of Allende, all of which the activism against the military dictatorship of Argentina lacked. These factors were important in the British arms embargo on Chile (Fracalossi de Moraes, 2021). The same happened when the United States stopped military support to President Marcos of the Philippines after the public became aware of the atrocities committed by Marcos' regime (Stephan & Chenoweth, 2008).

Methodology

In order to answer the research question the analysis will examine military aid to different authoritarian regimes, meaning this will be a cross-case analysis. The analysis will focus on the motivation behind the military aid, keeping in mind the five different motivations brought forward in the literature review, these being development aid, security concerns, economic interests, public activism, and cultural factors. A variety of authoritarian countries has been selected for this case study analysis. These countries being Saudi Arabia, Iran, Chad, China, and Portugal. Saudi Arabia and Iran were selected based on the contrast they provide. Both countries were key allies to the West during the Cold War and thus received a lot of military support. However, while Saudi Arabia continued to receive this aid, the West cut all ties with Iran. Chad has been selected as it is the best example of France's military interest in its former colonies in Africa. China has been selected as it shows as example of a communist country that for most of the Cold War did not receive military aid but for a brief period was able to receive aid, losing it shortly after again. Portugal has been selected because it was the only authoritarian founding member of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and experienced a revolution which led to democratization.

The analysis of the cases will look at the reason why these countries received aid, lost access to aid or were denied aid. It will look at why Saudi Arabia has been able to receive aid since its inception. It will look at why Iran was able to receive aid from the 1930s to the middle of the Cold War and why it lost access after the Iranian Revolution. It will look why Chad, and other African dictatorships, receive aid from France. It will look why China was denied aid for most of the Cold War, why it was able to receive aid after the Sino-Soviet Split and why it lost access again after the Tiananmen Square protests. It will look at why Portugal was allowed to be part of NATO despite being an authoritarian regime and why its military supporters changed over the course of the Cold War.

The countries differ in some key respects. The countries are located in different regions. Saudi Arabia and Iran are located in the Middle East (Encyclopedia Britannica, n.d.-a), China in East Asia, Portugal in Southern Europe and Chad in Sub-Sahara Africa (United Nations Statistics Division, n.d.). China is a communist country, while the others all received aid for their anti-communist stance. Portugal was very close ally of the democracies it received aid from, being a key member of NATO, which is not the case in the other cases. Portugal is also the only of the five countries that successfully transitioned to a democracy. Chad is the only country that was a former colony of one of the democracies it received aid from. Portugal on the other hand was a colonial power. Saudi Arabia is seen as an outlier in the amount of military aid it receives compared to all other countries, including the other cases (Blanton, 2005). Three of the countries, China, Saudi Arabia, and Iran, are/were regional powers with China even being a global power (Dollar, 2015; Felsch, 2020; Gaffar, 2015; Yilmaz, n.d.), while Chad and Portugal were less powerful. This means that the cases are very diverse which could strengthen the validity of this analysis.

To test which of the five explanations brought forward in the literature review are applicable all five will be tested. For developmental aid the analysis will look if countries received military aid alongside developmental aid and if human rights abuses had an impact on the delivery of military aid. For economic interested the analysis will look if the military aid is defended on grounds of income, employment, and innovation, if military aid is given in exchange for natural resources and trade has an impact on the delivery of military aid. For security concerns the analysis will look if military aid is given in order to stabilize a region, if military aid is given in times of war, if military aid is given to undermine an enemy, if military aid is made conditional on compliance towards the

foreign policy of the donor country and if military aid is given in exchange for military bases. For the cultural factors the analysis will look at the similarities between the culture of the donor country and recipient country and if cultural factors are mentioned as a defence for military aid. For the public activism the analysis will look if public activism in the donor country had an impact on limiting military aid to the recipient country.

It is important to use sources to determine if a country is democratic or authoritarian. To determine a country's status the reports Freedom in the World by Freedom House (n.d.), report Democracy Index by the Economist Intelligence Unit (n.d.), and dataset Autocracies of the World Dataset by Magaloni et al. (2013) will be used. These sources go back to 1950. In the cases that date back before 1950 other sources will be used. These sources include the Encyclopedia Britannica page of King Ibn Saud by Glubb (n.d.) for Saudi Arabia, the article "Human Rights in Iran under the Shah" by Cottam (1980) for Iran, the article "Postcolonial remembering in Taiwan: 228 and transitional justice as "The end of fear"" by Hartnett et al. (2020) for China, and the article "Controlled Repression in Salazar's Portugal" by Gallagher (1979) will be used for Portugal.

For two of the democracies that get featured predominantly in multiple cases sources that go further back than 1950 are also necessary. These being the United Kingdom and the United States. The United Kingdom granted voting rights to all men and to women above 30 in 1918 and to all women in 1928 (United Kingdom Parliament, n.d.). The United States granted voting rights to women in 1920, which means it legally granted voting rights to all citizens (National Archives and Records Administration, n.d.). This means the analysis will not go further back than 1920, as none of the featured democracies were fully democratic before then.

Cases

Saudi Arabia

Security concerns seem to have been the most important factor for military aid from democracies to Saudi Arabia. The military relationship between Saudi Arabia and the United States started to develop during the Cold War when both countries saw the increasing Soviet influence in the Middle East as a threat. Because of this shared threat both countries signed the Mutual Defense Assistance agreement in 1951, which facilitated American arms sales and military training to Saudi Arabia. The United States thus tried to undermine the Soviet Union with its aid towards Saudi Arabia. Despite conflicts, including disagreements over Israel, this relationship lasted for the duration of the Cold War and reached its peak during the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan. Both countries worked together to fund Islamic fundamentalists fighting off the Soviets. While this aid to Afghan rebel fighters itself did not constitute military aid to Saudi Arabia, there was tight intelligence sharing between the United States and Saudi Arabia, which does fall under military aid. The military aid during the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan shows the United States increased aid to Saudi Arabia during regional instability. The increased aid was thus used for both undermining the Soviet Union and bolstering regional stability (Beauchamp, 2016; Chapin Metz, 1992).

Security concerns continued to play a role after the Cold War, as the United States and Saudi Arabia gained a new shared enemy, namely Iraq under Saddam Hussein. After Iraq invaded Kuwait in 1990 in order to get access to Kuwait's oil industry, Saudi Arabia feared the same would happen to the country as it also shared a border with Iraq and possessed large oil reserves. For this reason, the United States sent over 400,000 troops to defend the Saudi border with Iraq and Saudi oil reserves. Just as was the case during the Cold War, the military aid Saudi Arabia received during the first Gulf War was used to undermine an enemy, in this case Iraq, and bolster stability. The bolstering of stability continued to play a role even after Iraq was driven out of Kuwait, as a portion of the American troops sent to Saudi Arabia stayed, in order to defend the status quo in the Middle East. The status quo was favourable to the United States and was thought to guarantee regional stability (Beauchamp, 2016; Blanton, 2005; Chapin Metz, 1992).

The security motivation continued to play a role during the 21st century. Military cooperation between the United States and Saudi Arabia continued even after the 9/11 terrorist attacks and Saudi funding of Islamic fundamentalist organizations. Another new shared common enemy caused both countries to continue military cooperation. This enemy being Al-Qaeda under Osama bin Laden, which not only opposed the West but also believed the Middle Eastern monarchies were not Islamic enough. This new shared enemy intensified the intelligence cooperation between the United States and Saudi Arabia again, mostly as a means to undermine an enemy (Beauchamp, 2016).

Security concerns also play a role in Saudi Arabia's long-lasting conflict with Iran. Saudi Arabia and Iran already had a rivalry over oil, their role in OPEC and their sphere of influence in the Middle East but the Iranian Revolution in 1979 changed the two countries from rivals to enemies. For this change there were multiple reasons, including the schism in religion, with Saudi Arabia being Sunni and Iran being Shia, the attempts of Iran to export its revolutionary Shia government to other countries and rivalry over which country was the leader of the Muslim world. As for the United States, the new Iranian government overthrew the pro-American monarchy and was staunchly anti-American and anti-Western. The conflict between Iran and Saudi Arabia intensified after the Arab

Spring when both countries tried to increase their sphere of influence in conflicts in countries like Bahrain, Syria, and Yemen. The United States has military supported Saudi Arabia in these proxy conflicts. American aid to Saudi Arabia is again used to both undermine an enemy and bolster regional stability (Alterman, 2020; Blanton, 2005; Castiglioni, 2016; Fields, 2021; Marcus, 2019; Sheline & Riedel, 2021).

It is important to note that while the United States may be the largest donor of military aid to Saudi Arabia, other democracies like the United Kingdom and Israel, also support the country, largely for the same reasons as the United States, mainly undermining Iran (Alterman, 2020; Castiglioni, 2016; Reuters, 2021).

Economic interests have also played a role in the military aid to Saudi Arabia. Saudi Arabia started to become a client for American military aid since the 1930s, when oil fields were discovered in the country. President Roosevelt decided that the security of these oil fields was of vital importance for the United States and sent the first American military mission to Saudi Arabia (Beauchamp, 2016; Chapin Metz, 1992). Access to oil also played a role during and after the Gulf War, as the United States defended Saudi Arabi's oil fields and kept it troops in Saudi Arabia in order to guarantee oil trade (Beauchamp, 2016; Blanton, 2005; Chapin Metz, 1992).

Other economic interests seem to not play as much of a role. Military support to Saudi Arabia, especially arms deals, have in recent years been justified to the American public as a way to create jobs. However, the number of jobs is often largely exaggerated. Of the 500,000 promised jobs of the 2017 arms deal, only a third would actually be created according to the most generous estimates (Gouardères, 2021; Stone, 2018).

The cultural, developmental aid, and public activism arguments do not apply to the case of Saudi Arabia. Saudi Arabia lacks shared culture and values with the West (Beacuchamp, 2016) and has been and remains one of the most oppressive regimes in the world (Fields, 2021) with the United States under President Bush only having funded limited democracy development programs (Beauchamp, 2016). Despite multiple protests, including after the 9/11 terror attacks and the murder of journalist Jamal Khashoggi, the military support has continued (Beauchamp, 2016; Stone, 2018).

Iran

Security concerns have been the most important reason behind Iran receiving and losing its military aid from democracies. Military aid for security concerns started after World War I. The United Kingdom and the Soviet Union competed over dominance in the region and in order to prevent the spread of communism the United Kingdom supported the 1921 coup of Reza Khan, who would become the Shah of Iran and start the House of Pahlavi. The precise role of the United Kingdom is uncertain but British General Edmund Ironside is known to have shared intelligence and helped plan the coup. The reason military aid started was thus to undermine an enemy, the Soviet Union (Katouzian, 1979; United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, n.d.).

The United States followed suit during World War II when its allies, the Soviet Union and the United Kingdom, occupied parts of Iran to secure supply routes in their war against Nazi Germany and Imperial Japan and dispose Reza Khan as he was an ally to Nazi Germany. The United States, at the invite of Iran, sent multiple missions to assist Iran, including training of troops. American military support continued after the end of World War II as consequence of the Soviet Union refusing to withdraw its troops from northern Iran. The United States supported Iran in its battle to have the Soviet troops withdraw. While this support was mostly diplomatic, a military agreement in the form

of arms provision was also part of this support. Again, military aid was used to undermine enemies, first the Axis powers and later the Soviet Union, but also to create stability during World War II (Cottam, 1980; Hess, 1974).

Security concerns also played a role in the United Kingdom and the United States supporting a coup in 1953. The coup came to be as the newly elected Prime Minister Mohammad Mossadegh started a power struggle with Shah Mohammad Reza. Mossadegh eventually won the power struggle and removed the Shah from power in 1953. The United Kingdom opposed Mossadegh because it feared his party would be controlled by the Soviet Union. For this reason, the United Kingdom requested the support of the United States to covertly provide military support for the Shah to return power (Borger, 2020; Encyclopedia Britannica, n.d.-b; Wu & Lanz, 2019). After the Shah was restored to power both the United Kingdom and United States would continue to military support Iran, in order to undermine the Soviet Union (Reed & Stillman, 2008; United States Department of State, 1967).

In the 1970s Iran would become one of the two pillars in the Middle East to undermine the Soviet Union, which was a common enemy between Iran and the United States, and pursue American interests, the other pillar being Saudi Arabia. In exchange Iran got military aid, consisting of strengthening its military and military assistance in case Iran was threatened. During this period Iran and the United States worked together to undermine Iraq, which they believed was under Soviet influence, by funding Kurdish rebels, and fight communist rebels in Oman (Brannon, 1994; Castiglioni, 2016; Khan, 2001).

However, Iran would lose American military support in 1979 because of security concerns as well. A combination of factors, including corruption, increasing oppression, inflation, and resentment towards the United States for its role the 1953 coup, led to the Iranian Revolution which overthrew the Shah and installed an Islamic theocracy. The Iranian Revolution changed the relation between Iran and the United States as the new Iranian government was staunchly anti-American. A hostage situation of the American embassy starting the same year caused the two countries to cut all ties, including military ties. The United States, with the help of Saudi Arabia, even supported Iraq in its war against Iran that started in 1980 (Maloney, 2019; Sanders, 2017). An arms embargo was also imposed on Iran by the Carter administration immediately following the takeover of the American embassy. This embargo has been expanded by multiple administrations since, most recently by the Obama administration (United States Institute of Peace, 2020). This situation is likely to continue as Iran and the United States are still bitter enemies to this day (Powell, 2011; Thrall & Dorminey, 2018).

Economic interests also played a role in military aid to Iran. The United Kingdom would continue to support Iran after World War II because it controlled the Anglo-Iranian Oil Company. Getting access to oil was thus an important incentive for military aid. Getting access to oil also played a role in the 1953 coup. Prime Minister Mohammad Mossadegh nationalized the Anglo-Iranian Oil Company, which took away British control of Iran's oil industry (Borger, 2020; Encyclopedia Britannica, n.d.-b; Wu & Lanz, 2019). American aid was also influenced by gaining access to natural resources, as the aforementioned policy of the two pillars was also meant to ensure oil would be traded with the United States (Brannon, 1994; Castiglioni, 2016; Khan, 2001).

Economic interests were also the reason the United Kingdom would cease military aid to Iran in 1971. The United Kingdom could no longer economically afford supporting countries in the Middle East, including Iran, and therefore stopped its military support (Reed & Stillman, 2008).

It is possible the cultural argument had a marginal role in military support to Iran. The Shah tried to modernize Iran according to Western values with the help from the United States. Changes implemented under the Shah included women being allowed to vote and run for parliament, women being allowed to wear skirts and having schools with both men and women. The Shah even encouraged Saudi Arabia to do the same. This completely changed after the Iranian Revolution, which turned the country into a conservative Islamic theocracy (Maloney, 2019; Sanders, 2017).

The developmental aid and public activism arguments do not seem to apply to the case of Iran as human rights abuses were high under both the Shah and the Islamic Republic (Baraheni, 1976; Amnesty International, 2009) meaning the human rights situation was not the reason behind the United States ceasing aid. No mentions of developmental aid or protests against Iran were found.

Chad

Security concerns were at the forefront in the case of Cad. Since independence of most of France's colonies in 1960 France has maintained much influence over them. France favoured stability in order to pursue its interests in Africa. It perceived one-party states and authoritarian regimes as a way to create stability and believed multiparty democracy would lead to civil war as it would increase ethnic divisions. For this reason, France has military intervened more than fifty times to protect and strengthen authoritarian regimes (Powell, 2020). Chad has been the most consistent target for these military interventions (Muvunyi, 2020; Powell, 2020). One of the reason Chad was of importance for France was that Chad was the strategic centre for France's military and communication network in Africa (The Harvard Crimson, 1970). Meaning that bolstering regional stability played an important role in France's military aid to Chad.

The strategic importance of Chad was also partly responsible for France and Chad signing a defence agreement. The defence agreement was first invoked in 1968 when President François Tombalbaye faced an insurgency from Muslims from northern Chad, after which France sent 2,000 troops. The same happened in 1978, this time requested by President Félix Malloum. This time France sent 1,700 troops, again to subdue a rebellion from Muslims from the north. France would later intervene in both 1983 and 1986 to protect the government of President Habré from rebels led by former President Oueddei, which were backed by Libya. The military aid consisted of supplies, arms, and air raids during these two interventions (Bernstein, 1986; Darnton, 1978a; Darnton, 1978b; Echikson, 1983; Sıradağ, 2014). President Déby's rule has been the longest in Chadian history, from 1990 till his death in 2021, and he has been able to stay in power only thanks to France's military aid. France intervened in 2006, 2008 and 2019 to help the government defeat rebels. In 2006 and 2008 military aid consisted of sharing intelligence and transporting supplies, while in 2019 French troops engaged rebels directly (Chafer, 2019; Hansen, 2011; Sıradağ, 2014). Again, showing that fostering stability was a reason behind the military aid, as France has tried to stabilize the country during multiple regimes over several decades.

Déby's presidency saw the start of the War on Terror. This is when the United States started to back Chad in order to make Chadian troops equipped to fight Islamic terrorism (Hansen, 2011). During the same period Islamic militants started marching towards the Malian capital and France decided to intervene. For this it needed backing from other African states, backing that Chad was ready to provide. After this Chad and France have been partners in fighting terrorism around Africa (Chafer, 2019). Most recently in 2014, the counterterrorism organization G5 Sahel Joint Force was established. It consists of five francophone African countries, Chad, Niger, Burkina Faso, Mali, and Mauritania, of which Chad is the most important. The organization receives military backing from

both France and the United States (Tublana, 2021). Undermining enemies was thus another motive for military aid to Chad.

However, France would not support every Chadian dictator, for example Libyan backed President Goukouni Ouedde. The United States would support France in this decision as well. France saw Libya as infringing on its sphere of influence and the United States saw Libya as a Soviet puppet. Both countries military supported Oueddei's biggest political rival Hissène Habré (Echikson, 1983; Farah, 2000; Sıradağ, 2014). President Habré himself would also lose support. After the Cold War ended and former chief of staff Idriss Déby rebelled, the United States saw little reason to keep supporting President Habré. France also dropped support for Habré and instead supported Déby, alongside Libya and Sudan, because it saw the United States, which at first supported Habré, as a rival that encroached on its sphere of influence (Farah, 2000; Tublana, 2021). This means that ceasing of support was done in order to undermine enemies or after it was no longer deemed necessary to undermine enemies in the region, while France's support for Déby was done to undermine a rival, the United States in this case.

France also has military bases in Chad and tries to make Chad compliant towards French foreign police, both of which it can achieve through military support (Powell, 2020; Sıradağ, 2014).

Cultural factors played a role in military aid to Chad as well. In Africa in general, and thus Chad as well, France wants to protect French culture and language and defeat other ideologies, including communism, the anglosphere, and jihadism, that form a threat to it. Moreover, France wants to increase its international standing. France perceives that having power and influence on another continent gives prestige (Powell, 2020; Sıradağ, 2014).

Economic interests play a role as well. The aforementioned defence agreement was also signed in order to get access to Chad's oil and uranium and in order to get trade privileges (Darnton, 1978a; Darnton, 1978b; Sıradağ, 2014; The Harvard Crimson, 1970). France also has large investment interests in francophone Africa in general, and thus also Chad (Powell, 2020). On top of that, the United States had an interest in Chad's oil fields as well, most of which are currently controlled by American companies (Hansen, 2011).

Public activism played a small role in limiting military aid to France. When François Hollande became president of France, he pledged to stop supporting authoritarian regimes in Africa, including Chad, after pressure from the French left-wing. However, this promised lasted for less than a year as France needed Chad's help in fighting Islamic terrorism (Chafer, 2019).

The developmental aid argument is not applicable to the case of Chad, as human rights abuses have been high under the numerous administration that have governed Chad since independence (BBC, 2016; Human Rights Watch, 2021; TIME, 1975). France even saw authoritarian leadership as desirable, at least when its former colonies first gained independence (Powell, 2020). Developmental aid itself was not mentioned.

China

Security concerns played an important role in China being granted and denied military aid from democracies. China became an ally of the United States and the United Kingdom during World War II, as China was seen as an ally in the global fight against fascism. Early into the war military aid to China from both countries was relatively limited. The United States provided funds so China could buy arms while the United Kingdom trained Chinese soldiers in India. The situation changed in 1941, after both the Japanese attack on Pearl Harbor and Japanese invasion of British Burma. These events

made the United States official part of the war and made the United Kingdom see the importance to the Japanese threat to its colonies in Asia. Because of these developments both countries became official allies of China, alongside the Soviet Union. This meant that Chinese, American, British, and Soviet troops all fought together against the Axis powers (Ma, 2000; Tiezzi, 2015; United States Department of State, n.d.-b; Yin, 2021). After the end of World War II American support for the Nationalist government would continue as it was fighting a civil war against the Communists, which the United States wanted to contain. This support was mostly economic in nature, but also included military aid (Cain, 2020; Feaver, 1981). Military aid was thus provided in order to undermine enemies, the Axis powers and communists, and to bolster stability, both during World War II and the Chinese Civil War.

Security concerns were also the reason why China lost military aid after the Communists defeated the Nationalists in 1949 after which they established the People's Republic of China. The United States would sever all ties, including military ties, with the new Chinese government and continue to support the Republic of China, that went into exile in Taiwan, as the sole legitimate government of China. On top of that, the United States would extent its embargo of any product that could be used in the production of weaponry on the Soviet Union to the People's Republic of China. A year later China and many Western states, including the United States, would come face to face in battle during the Korean War, signifying that the government of mainland China was now an enemy of the West (Cain, 2020; Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Wolf, 1983).

This situation continued till a conflict erupted between the Soviet Union and China in 1961 over ideology, security, and development models. The conflict would eventually lead to the Sino-Soviet Split in which two most powerful communist countries would become enemies, even fighting a border war (Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Radchenko, 2010). The conflict between China and the Soviet Union would serve as a reason China and the United States would seek rapprochement in the late 1960s and early 1970s. This was again for security concerns. The United States wanted to undermine the Soviet Union and improve relations with communist countries in order to prevent wars like the Vietnam War. Several American administrations would take steps to develop American relations with China. The Nixon administration lifted the embargo on military equipment to China. The Carter administration granted the People's Republic of China full diplomatic recognition in 1979, after which military relations were slowly being established as well. The Reagan administration would allow the sales of weapons to China in 1984, with the aim to increase China's defence against the Soviet Union. These sales were from government to government as opposed to earlier sales which came from businesses (Cain, 2020; Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Office of the Historian, n.d.; Ottaway, 1985). Several members of the European Union would also establish military relations with China, including sales of arms (Deklerck, 2003).

While security concerns were not the reason China would lose military aid again, it is the reason China is still denied military aid to this day. Despite relations between China and the West slowly improving during the 1990s and 2000s, the ban on all military aid, including military cooperation and military trade, remains. The reason for this is that China has become a great power and is considered the greatest threat to the United States' position (Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Federal Bureau of Investigation, n.d.; Glass, 2011).

Developmental aid also applies to the case of China, as it lost access to military aid over it. China violently supressed the student protest on Tiananmen Square which caused both the United States and European Union to sanction China over human rights concerns. These sanctions included the discontinuation of their military cooperation with China and an arms embargo (Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Deklerck, 2003; European Council, 1989). The human rights concern fits into the

massacre of protesters happening at the end of the Cold War when security concerns were of lesser importance.

It is possible that public activism played a role in China losing access to its military aid. After the Tiananmen Square massacre Chinese students, alongside other protestors, protested in front of Chinese embassies around the world. Cities in countries that took action against China were included among these cities, including The Hague in the Netherlands, Madrid in Spain, Stockholm in Sweden and Athens in Greece (Associated Press, 1989). It is not clear if these protests had an effect on the countries' response.

Economic interests only played a role in the United Kingdom ceasing aid to the Nationalist government after World War II. The United Kingdom was namely too weak, both economically and militarily, to continue support (Wolf, 1983).

Economic interests likely did not play a further role. While the normalization of relations between the United States and China involved trading the use of military support was not related to this trade, as the trade of military items only happened after trade relations were already established (Cain, 2020). Even after the 1989 sanctions started to be lifted and China was incorporated into the World Trade Organization the ban on any military aid persisted (Council on Foreign Affairs, n.d.; Glass, 2011).

The cultural argument did not apply. China was still a communist country when the United States sent military aid during the Cold War, meaning an overlap in culture could not have been present.

Portugal

Security concerns have been the main, and for many countries only, reason behind military support to Portugal. Military aid to Portugal from the United Kingdom dates back to 1386 when England and Portugal signed the Anglo-Portuguese Treaty of Windsor, which ensured that both countries would defend each other (Trowbridge, 2016). This alliance was invoked in World War II despite Portugal's neutrality. In fact, Portugal's neutrality was seen as necessary by the United Kingdom, as it believed Portugal's neutrality prevented Spain from joining the Axis powers. On top of that, British ships were permitted to refuel in Portugal, Portuguese planes were deployed over the Atlantic Ocean and the British air force was allowed to be stationed in the Azores. The American air force was also allowed to be stationed at the Azores, partly because of the Anglo-Portuguese treaty and partly because the United States promised to help Portugal liberate Timor from Japan (Da Costa Leite, 1998; Trowbridge, 2016; Weiss, 1980). This was the start of Western support for Portugal and mainly done to undermine the Axis powers and to get access to a military base. These two motivations would continue to play a role in American and British military support to Portugal in the following years.

While during World War II it was mostly Portugal giving military support to the United Kingdom and the United States, this would change after the end of the war. The United States was permitted to continue to use the military base it had set up in the Azores, however, Portugal would have to be compensated, mostly in military aid. On top of that, the United States wanted European countries to achieve defence independence through the Military Assistance Program (Minter, 1970; United States Department of State, 1950). During the emerging Cold War Western nations would establish the defence organization NATO in the late 1940s. Portugal was invited to join NATO as the only authoritarian regime, despite the treaty stating it was committed to democracy and civil liberties. The main reason for Portugal's inclusion was that other NATO members wanted to keep

control of their military bases in the Azores which were seen as vital in the conflict against the Soviet Union. Despite some initial objections, Portugal agreed to join the organization. This meant it would be closely working together with and receive military support from the other NATO members, including the United States, the United Kingdom and France. Aid included funds, arms sales, training of troops and maintenance of material (Minter, 1970; NATO, n.d.-a; NATO, n.d.-b; NATO, 1949). Showing that undermining enemies, now the Soviet Union, and getting access to a military base were still the main objectives for military aid to Portugal.

Security concerns would play a role in Portugal's shifting relations after its Colonial Wars broke out in Mozambique, Angola and Guinea-Bissau in 1961. The United States and the United Kingdom supported the colonies' demand for independence as part of their Cold War strategy, as they wanted more potential anti-communist allies. This worsened their relationship with Portugal. However, this did not mean that they would stop support towards Portugal. Both countries still gave material support and trained Portuguese soldiers under the NATO alliance. They claimed, however, that none of support would be used in the Colonial Wars, as the colonies fell outside the scope of NATO. This claim turned out to be false as both soldiers trained by the American and British military and the material supplied were used in the Colonial Wars, likely with knowledge of both countries, with the United States claiming there was Chinese involvement in Angola (Fonseca & Marcos, 2013; Minter, 1970). Meaning, that while aid may not have ceased it was limited over attempts to undermine the Soviet Union, by trying to create more anti-communist allies.

France and West Germany, the latter of which had joined NATO in 1955, on the other hand openly supported Portugal. Both countries did so for different reasons. France wanted to protect its influence in Africa, tried to strengthen its position in the Western world by trying to undermine the United States and wanted to gain a military base in the Azores. West Germany feared the Portuguese regime might fall apart entirely after it lost its colonies which would allow communists to seize power, which in turn would allow the same to happen in Spain. The military support both countries gave consisted of equipment, funding, and training, all of which was used in Portugal's Colonial Wars (Fonseca & Marcos, 2013). Military aid by France and West Germany was thus fuelled by the motivations to undermine enemies, or rivals, maintaining influence and getting access to military bases.

West Germany would cease its support in 1973 after both it and East Germany were admitted into the United Nations. Just as the United States, West Germany saw decolonisation as a way to gain more anti-communist allies. On top of that, it feared East Germany saw decolonisation as a way to gain allies as well, so it decided to signal support to countries fighting for independence as a way to counter East Germany, parting ways with Portugal (Fonseca & Marcos, 2013). Again, showing that undermining enemies was a key feature in military aid to Portugal.

A year later a group of soldiers would seize power from the Estado Novo regime, while being supported by large parts of the population. The junta that came to power arose suspicion among NATO members, especially the United States, as they feared a communist takeover considering parts of the army were left-wing. The United States was therefore considering ceasing aid to Portugal all together. However, American Secretary of State Henry Kissinger was convinced by the American embassy in Portugal, which had close ties to the military junta, that there was no danger of a communist takeover, and thus military aid and NATO cooperation continued (Cason & Post, 2015). In 1975 the military junta would dissolve, and elections were held, while the African colonies gained independence, marking the start of democracy in Portugal (Encyclopedia Britannica, n.d.-c). This shows that undermining enemies was part of the reason the United States was considering to stop aid to Portugal.

The cultural argument could play a part when it comes to France. Both Portugal and France were Christian, traditional and had colonial heritage, which they respected in each other (Fonseca & Marcos, 2013).

The developmental aid argument is not applicable. Aid to Portugal continued despite its poor human rights record and when countries did limit their support it had to do with political considerations during the Cold War instead of the atrocities committed during the Colonial Wars (Gallagher, 1979; Fonseca & Marcos, 2013; Minter, 1970).

Economic considerations likely only played a limited role with NATO members, including Belgium and Italy, selling arms to Portugal (Minter, 1970).

Public activism was not mentioned.

Findings

From the five cases it becomes clear security concerns play the most important role in the decision to give authoritarian regimes aid. The most important aspect of the security concerns seems to be the undermining of enemies. Undermining enemies played a role in all five cases, whether it was countries gaining aid, which was the case with all countries, or losing aid, which was the case with Iran and China. The cases showed the same pattern as described in the literature review, with democracies undermining communist countries, especially the Soviet Union, during the Cold War, a period of relative peace after the Cold War, democracies undermining jihadism during the War on Terror and a shift towards undermining China in the current day. The enemies that were not mentioned in the literature were the Axis powers during World War II which played a role in military aid to China, Iran, and Portugal, and the Soviet Union right after World War I, which played a role in aid to Iran. Also neglected was the rivalry between France and the United States when it comes to influence over Africa, which played a role in France's support for Chadian president Déby and France's support for Portugal's Colonial Wars. That undermining enemies was already a motivation since World War I shows how important of a motivation it is in allocating military aid.

Bolstering stability was another aspect of the security motivation that played a role in all cases. However, as opposed to what the literature indicated this mostly happened when war was already happening as opposed to being a constant motivation. The only exception was France's aid to Chad, and other former colonies, which was explicitly stated to be meant for stabilizing the country after independence.

Other aspects of the security motivation that played a role in at least one case were military bases and compliance to foreign policy. However, the compliance to foreign policy was solely mentioned in the case of France's aid to Chad and was never specified so not much can be said about this aspect.

It is interesting to note that the two aspects of the security motivation that have been criticized by researchers, bolstering stability and compliance to foreign policy, seem to be mostly absent. The bolstering of stability seems to be mostly criticized in times of peace in which it is claimed to lead to war, as opposed to what happened in most of the cases. The two aspects seem to only apply to France's aid to Chad.

Economic interests also played a role in the majority of cases. The most important being access to natural resources, mostly oil, if available. The role of the arms industry played a role in two cases, Portugal, and Saudi Arabia. However, even the arms industry itself seemed aware that this argument is mostly used to justify aid to authoritarian regimes to the public, as it was the arms industry itself that admitted the number of promised jobs would not come to fruition in the case of Saudi Arabia. It is further unclear how much the arms industry played a role in delivery of weapons to Portugal by NATO members. This ties into researchers heavily criticizing the arms industry motivation. Trade played a role only in the case of Chad.

Not mentioned in the literature review was countries ceasing their military aid after they could no longer afford it, despite this happening in the cases of Iran and China after the United Kingdom lacked the resources to continue its support for both countries.

Economic interests seem to be less important as a motivation than security concerns. This is evidenced by Iran losing military aid over the new Islamic republic's anti-American stance despite having oil reserves. The case of China also shows that trade relations can develop without any

military aid, as China's trade relations with Europe and the United States developed throughout the 1990s and 2000s despite an arms embargo staying in place as China is seen as a major threat to the West.

Cultural factors played a role as well, but mostly in the case of France, as already mentioned in the literature review. While it is possible Iran gained some favours over its adaptation of Western, or specifically American, values, as opposed to Saudi Arabia, it did not seem to play a major role. France's aid to Chad and Portugal was influenced by cultural factors. In case of Chad because it was a former colony in francophone Africa and in the case of Portugal because of both countries' past as colonial powers. This means that while cultural factors are not unimportant it should be noted that it is not applicable to all democratic countries giving military aid.

The development aid argument seems to have only played a role in the case of China and only because its major human rights violation of the Tiananmen Square massacre happened after the end of the Cold War. The end of the Cold War is mentioned in the literature to mark a short period in which human rights became more important in allocating military aid. The case of China aligns with this argument. The case of China also gives credence to the argument that military aid, or leverage of military aid, is unable to improve human rights situations. Even when China lost its military aid over human rights concerns the human rights situation did not improve, even if doing so could ensure military aid would be resumed.

The same applies to public activism. The only case in which public activism seems to have played a successful role in limiting military aid to country was in the case of China. The public activism focused on the Tiananmen Square massacre as well and the same argument of it playing a role because it happened after the end of the Cold War seems to apply. To contrast this, public activism against Saudi Arabia and Chad has failed to limit aid. In both cases this is likely because it happened after the War on Terror had started, meaning security concerns became more important again while human rights ceased to be as important.

Conclusion and discussion

From the cases it becomes clear that there is a clear answer to the question why democracies give military aid to some but not all authoritarian regimes. Security concerns are the most important reason for this difference. In all cases undermining enemies was the main reasons why the countries received military aid. In the case of Iran and China, both lost access to aid after becoming an enemy of the donor countries. Bolstering stability comes into play mostly once a conflict has erupted but do not seem to be the main motivation behind military aid.

Economic interests also play a significant role in giving countries military aid. Economic interests seem to mostly play a role if natural resources, especially oil, are available. The case of Iran, however, shows that security concerns take precedence over economic interests, as the United States ceased military aid over Iran becoming an enemy, losing access to Iranian oil in the process.

Cultural factors seem to only play a role in the case of France, which still wants to keep its influence and prestige in Francophone Africa after it lost all its colonies. Other countries do not seem as concerned with the role of culture in their decision to allocate military aid to authoritarian regimes.

Developmental aid and public activism seem to have only played a role in the case of China and only at the end of the Cold War when there was a period of relative peace.

In conclusion, military aid to authoritarian regimes is mostly motivated by democracies pursuing their realpolitikal objectives, both military and economic. Meaning that economic, but especially security, motivations are the most important when allocating military aid.

However, while all five cases point in the direction that security and economic interests are the main motivation behind military aid, meaning it is a strong indication that this is actually the case, it should be taken into account that this analysis only looked at military aid to five of the dozens of authoritarian regimes that exist and have existed. To get a more accurate view on why some authoritarian regimes receive aid research into more regimes is necessary.

This analysis also did not take into account different kinds of authoritarian regimes, these being personalist, single-party, military, and monarchist (Geddes, 1999; Geddes et al., 2014). While all forms were present in this analysis, the relation between aid and regime type was not examined. Further research could look into this to determine if regime type has an effect on a regime receiving military aid.

It is also of note that this analysis mostly included democracies that are relatively powerful. It is possible this selection of democracies skews the answer to the research question towards security and economic motivations. Less powerful democracies may not be as concerned with these particular motivations when providing military aid, if they give military aid in the first place. Research into less powerful democracies could determine if this is indeed the case.

Despite these limitations this analysis provides an insight into the most important considerations for democracies in allocating military aid to some authoritarian regimes and can give insight into how and why democracies are fostering authoritarian regimes during this period of increasing worldwide authoritarianism.

References

Afoaku, O. G. (2000). U.S. Foreign Policy and Authoritarianism Regimes: Change and Continuity in International Clientelism. *Journal of Third World Studies*, *17*(2), 13–40.

Alterman, J. (2020). *The History of Saudi-Iranian Competition*. Center for Strategic and International Studies. https://www.csis.org/analysis/history-saudi-iranian-competition

Amnesty International. (2009). *Human rights violations persist in Iran 30 years after Islamic revolution*. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2009/02/human-rights-violations-persist-iran-30-years-after-islamic-revo/

Amnesty International. (2015). *Iraq: Taking stock: The arming of Islamic State*. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde14/2812/2015/en/

Associated Press. (1989). *Troubles in China provoke protests*. Spokane Chronicle. https://spokesman.newspapers.com/image/566589180/?terms=Troubles%20China%20provoke%20protests&match=1

Avoulete, K. (2021). Why France's Arrogance is Pushing Africa Further Away. International Policy Digest. https://intpolicydigest.org/why-france-s-arrogance-is-pushing-africa-further-away/

Baraheni, R. (1976). *Terror in Iran*. The New York Review of Books. https://www.nybooks.com/articles/1976/10/28/terror-in-iran/

BBC. (2016). *Hissene Habre: Chad's ex-ruler convicted of crimes against humanity*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-36411466

Beauchamp, Z. (2016). *Beyond oil: the US-Saudi alliance, explained*. Vox. https://www.vox.com/2016/1/6/10719728/us-saudi-arabia-allies

Bernstein, R. (1986). *France Bombs a Rebel Airfield in Chad*. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1986/02/17/world/france-bombs-a-rebel-airfield-in-chad.html

Blanton, S. L. (1999). Instruments of Security or Tools of Repression? Arms Imports and Human Rights Conditions in Developing Countries. *Journal of Peace Research*, *36*(2), 233–244. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343399036002006

Blanton, S. L. (2005). Foreign Policy in Transition? Human Rights, Democracy, and U.S. Arms Exports. *International Studies Quarterly*, *49*(4), 647–668. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2005.00382.x

Bonnefoy, P. (2017). *Documenting U.S. Role in Democracy's Fall and Dictator's Rise in Chile*. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/14/world/americas/chile-coup-cia-museum.html

Borger, J. (2020). *British spy's account sheds light on role in 1953 Iranian coup*. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/17/british-spys-account-sheds-light-on-role-in-1953-iranian-coup

Brannon, S. (1994). Pillars, Petroleum and Power: The United States in the Gulf. *The Arab Studies Journal*, 2(1), 4–10.

Cain, F. (2020). America's trade embargo against China and the East in the Cold War Years. *Journal of Transatlantic Studies*, *18*(1), 19–35. https://doi.org/10.1057/s42738-019-00037-7

Cason, J. A., & Post, R. F. (2015). *The Carnation Revolution – A Peaceful Coup in Portugal*. Association for Diplomatic Studies & Training. https://adst.org/2015/04/the-carnation-revolution-a-peaceful-coup-in-portugal/

Castiglioni, C. (2016). The Relations between Iran and Saudi Arabia in the 1970s. *Confluences Méditerranée*, *97*(2), 143–153. https://www.cairn.info/revue-confluences-mediterranee-2016-2-page-143.htm

Caverley, J. D. (2021). *Dispelling Myths About U.S. Arms Sales and American Jobs*. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/05/18/dispelling-myths-about-u.s.-arms-sales-and-american-jobs-pub-84521

Chafer, T. (2019). *Chad: France's Role and Political Instability*. Italian Institute for International Political Studies. https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/chad-frances-role-and-political-instability-23842

Chapin Metz, H. (1992). *Saudi Arabia: A Country Study*. United States Government Publishing Office. http://countrystudies.us/saudi-arabia/

Chiozza, G., & Goemans, H. E. (2011). Leaders and International Conflict. Cambridge University Press.

Cottam, R. W. (1980). Human Rights in Iran under the Shah. *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law*, 12(1), 121–136. https://scholarlycommons.law.case.edu/jil/vol12/iss1/7

Council of the European Union. (2020). *Council extends sanctions on Venezuela until 14 November 2021*. Consilium. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2020/11/12/council-extends-sanctions-on-venezuela-until-14-november-2021/

Council on Foreign Affairs. (n.d.). *Timeline: U.S.-China Relations*. https://www.cfr.org/timeline/us-china-relations

Da Costa Leite, J. (1998). Neutrality by Agreement: Portugal and the British Alliance in World War II. *American University International Law Review*, *14*(1), 185–199.

Darnton, J. (1978a). France's Aid in Chad's Civil War Highlights Its Touchy Police Role. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1978/05/15/archives/frances-aid-in-chads-civil-war-highlights-its-touchy-police-role.html

Darnton, J. (1978b). French Troops Keeping Chad From Falling to Rebels. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/1978/05/12/archives/french-troops-keeping-chad-from-falling-to-rebels-capital-calm-for.html

Deklerck, S. (2003). Human Rights in China: Tradition, Politics and Change. *Studia Diplomatica*, *56*(6), 53–108. http://www.dhdi.free.fr/recherches/droithomme/articles/deklerckchinarights.htm

Derouen, K., Jr., & Heo, U. (2004). Reward, punishment or inducement? US economic and military aid, 1946–1996. *Defence and Peace Economics*, *15*(5), 453–470. https://doi.org/10.1080/1024269042000222392

Dilanian, K. (2022). *Biden administration walks fine line on intelligence-sharing with Ukraine*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/investigations/biden-administration-walks-fine-line-intelligence-sharing-ukraine-rcna18542

Dollar, D. (2015). *China's rise as a regional and global power: The AIIB and the 'one belt, one road.'* Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/research/chinas-rise-as-a-regional-and-global-power-the-aiib-and-the-one-belt-one-road/

Dunne, J. P., & Tian, N. (2013). Military expenditure and economic growth: A survey. *The Economics of Peace and Security Journal*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.15355/epsj.8.1.5

Echikson, W. (1983). *France and Libya facing off in Chad's civil war*. The Christin Science Monitor. https://www.csmonitor.com/1983/0708/070854.html

Economist Intelligence Unit. (n.d.). *Democracy Index*. https://www.eiu.com/n/campaigns/democracy-index-2020/

Edel, C., & Shullman, D. O. (2021). *How China Exports Authoritarianism*. Foreign Affairs. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-09-16/how-china-exports-authoritarianism

Encyclopedia Britannica. (n.d.-a). Middle East. https://www.britannica.com/place/Middle-East

Encyclopedia Britannica. (n.d.-b). *Mohammad Reza Shah Pahlavi: Shah of Iran*. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Mohammad-Reza-Shah-Pahlavi

Encyclopedia Britannica. (n.d.-c). Portugal. https://www.britannica.com/place/Portugal

European Council. (1989). Presidency Conclusions. In *Council of the European Union* (SN 254/2/89 ery/AH/ae). https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/20589/1989_june_-_madrid__eng_.pdf

European Union. (2021). *Human Rights & Democracy*. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/human-rights-democracy_en

Farah, D. (2000). *Chad's Torture Victims Pursue Habre in Court*. The Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2000/11/27/chads-torture-victims-pursue-habre-in-court/9da03c6b-ed13-477e-9e94-7f80450ca3b8/

Feaver, J. H. (1981). The China Aid Bill of 1948: Limited Assistance as a Cold War Strategy. *Diplomatic History*, *5*(2), 107–120. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7709.1981.tb00774.x

Federal Bureau of Investigation. (n.d.). *The China Threat*. https://www.fbi.gov/investigate/counterintelligence/the-china-threat

Felsch, M. (2020). The Ascent of Saudi Arabia to a Regional Hegemon: The Role of Institutional Power in the League of Arab States. *International Studies*, *57*(2), 132–143. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020881720911834

Fields, J. (2021). Why repressive Saudi Arabia remains a U.S. ally. USC Dornsife. https://dornsife.usc.edu/news/stories/3416/why-repressive-saudi-arabia-remains-a-us-ally/?mc_cid=9890c2cd40&mc_eid=387f0ff020

Fonseca, A. M., & Marcos, D. (2013). Cold War Constraints: France, West Germany and Portuguese Decolonization. *Portuguese Studies*, *29*(2), 209–226. https://doi.org/10.5699/portstudies.29.2.0209

Fracalossi de Moraes, R. (2021). Arming a Few Dictators but not Others: The Politics of UK Arms Sales to Chile (1973–1989) and Argentina (1976–1983). *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3903707

Freedom House. (n.d.). Publication Archives. https://freedomhouse.org/reports/publication-archives

Freedom House. (2022). *The Global Expansion of Authoritarian Rule*. https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/FIW_2022_PDF_Booklet_Digital_Final_Web.pdf

Fund for Peace. (2022). *Fragility in the World 2022*. Fragile States Index. https://fragilestatesindex.org/

Gaffar, A. (2015). Iran As A Regional Power In West Asia: Opportunities and Challenges. *World Affairs*, 19(3), 64–83.

Gallagher, T. (1979). Controlled Repression in Salazar's Portugal. *Journal of Contemporary History*, 14(3), 385–402. https://doi.org/10.1177/002200947901400302

Gao, C. (2017). *China Promotes Human Rights 'With Chinese Characteristics*.' The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2017/12/china-promotes-human-rights-with-chinese-characteristics/

Geddes, B. (1999). What Do We Know About Democratization After Twenty Years? *Annual Review of Political Science*, *2*(1), 115–144. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.2.1.115

Geddes, B., Wright, J., & Frantz, E. (2014). Autocratic Breakdown and Regime Transitions: A New Data Set. *Perspectives on Politics*, *12*(2), 313–331. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1537592714000851

Geneva Academy. (n.d.). *Today's Armed Conflicts*. https://geneva-academy.ch/galleries/today-s-armed-conflicts

Gibb, A. (2010). *Arms for Reforms: The Effectiveness of U.S. Military Assistance at Encouraging Human Rights Reforms* [Dissertation]. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

Glass, A. (2011). *House Sanctions Post-Tiananmen China, June 29, 1989*. Politico. https://www.politico.com/story/2011/06/house-sanctions-post-tiananmen-china-june-29-1989-057928

Glubb, J. B. (n.d.). *Ibn Saud: Saudi king and religious leader*. Encyclopedia Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ibn-Saud

Gouardères, F. (2021). *Defence industry*. European Parliament. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/factsheets/en/sheet/65/defence-industry

Hansen, K. F. (2011). *Chad's relations with Libya, Sudan, France and the US*. NOREF. https://web.archive.org/web/20140417160802/http://www.peacebuilding.no/layout/set/print/Regi ons/Africa/Publications/Chad-s-relations-with-Libya-Sudan-France-and-the-US#_msocom_5

Hartnett, S. J., Shaou-Whea Dodge, P., & Keränen, L. B. (2020). Postcolonial remembering in Taiwan: 228 and transitional justice as "The end of fear." *Journal of International and Intercultural Communication*, 13(3), 238–256. https://doi.org/10.1080/17513057.2019.1614206

Hess, G. R. (1974). The Iranian Crisis of 1945-46 and the Cold War. *Political Science Quarterly*, 89(1), 117–146. https://doi.org/10.2307/2148118

Holden, P., Conley-Zilkic, B., Waal, A. D., Detzner, S., Dunne, J. P., Feinstein, A., Hartung, W., Holtom, P., Lumpe, L., Marsh, N., Perlo-Freeman, S., Vuuren, H. V., & Wawro, L. (2016). *Indefensible: Seven Myths that Sustain the Global Arms Trade* (Illustrated). Zed Books.

Human Rights Watch. (1990). Human Rights Watch World Report 1989. In *Human Rights Watch*. https://www.hrw.org/reports/1989/WR89/index.htm#TopOfPage

Human Rights Watch. (2021). *Chad: Déby Leaves Legacy of Abuse: AU Should Deploy Crisis Team to Ensure Civilian Protection, Rule of Law*. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/04/20/chad-deby-leaves-legacy-abuse

Huntington, S. P. (1991). Democracy's Third Wave. *Journal of Democracy*, 2(2), 12–34. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1991.0016

International Panel on Fissile Materials. (n.d.). *Country: France*. https://fissilematerials.org/countries/france.html

Jacob, A. (1971). Israel's Military Aid to Africa, 1960-66. *The Journal of Modern African Studies*, *9*(2), 165–187. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022278X00024885

Jaishankar, D., & Godbole, S. (2018). *Aid wars: U.S.-Soviet competition in India*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2018/03/01/aid-wars-u-s-soviet-competition-in-india/

Karlin, M. (2017). Why military assistance programs disappoint: Minor tools can't solve major problems. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/why-military-assistance-programs-disappoint/

Katouzian, H. (1979). Nationalist Trends in Iran, 1921–1926. *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, *10*(4), 533–551. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0020743800051321

Kegley, C. W., & Hook, S. W. (1991). U.S. Foreign Aid and U.N. Voting: Did Reagan's Linkage Strategy Buy Deference or Defiance? *International Studies Quarterly*, *35*(3), 295–312. https://doi.org/10.2307/2600701

Khan, M. N. (2001). The US Policy Towards the Persian Gulf: Continuity and Change. *Strategic Analysis*, 25(2), 197–213. http://doi.org/10.1080/09700160108458951

Klare, M., & Volman, D. (2006, June). America, China & the Scramble for Africa's Oil. *Review of African Political Economy*, *33*(108), 297–309. https://doi.org/10.1080/03056240600843048

Lai, B., & Morey, D. S. (2006). Impact of Regime Type on the Influence of U.S. Foreign Aid. *Foreign Policy Analysis*, *2*(4), 385–404. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24907258

Ma, X. (2000). The Sino-American Alliance during World War II and the Lifting of the Chinese Exclusion Acts. *American Studies International*, *38*(2), 39-61. https://doi.org/10.1163/2468-1733_shafr_sim130100177

Magaloni, B., Chu, J., & Min, E. (2013). *Autocracies of the World Dataset*. Stanford. https://cddrl.fsi.stanford.edu/research/autocracies_of_the_world_dataset

Maloney, S. (2019). 1979: Iran and America. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/1979-iran-and-america/

Marcus, J. (2019). Why Saudi Arabia and Iran are bitter rivals. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-42008809

Martin, M. (2022). *Is Myanmar's Military on Its Last Legs?* Center for Strategic and International Studies. https://www.csis.org/analysis/myanmars-military-its-last-legs

Martinez Machain, C. (2021). Exporting Influence: U.S. Military Training as Soft Power. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 65(2–3), 313–341. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002720957713

Meijer, H. (2016). *Trading with the Enemy: The Making of US Export Control Policy toward the People's Republic of China*. Oxford University Press.

https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780190277697.001.0001

Miller, A., & Sokolsky, R. (2018). What Has \$49 Billion in Foreign Military Aid Bought Us? Not Much. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/02/27/what-has-49-billion-in-foreign-military-aid-bought-us-not-much-pub-75657

Miller, P. (2021). *Britain backs most of the world's repressive regimes, new analysis shows*. Daily Maverick. https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2021-03-11-britain-backs-most-of-the-worlds-repressive-regimes-new-analysis-shows/

Minter, W. (1970). Allies in Empire: Part II: U. S. Military Involvement. Africa Today, 17(4), 28–32.

Moon, B. E. (1983). The Foreign Policy of the Dependent State. (1983). *International Studies Quarterly*, *27*(3), 315–340. https://doi.org/10.2307/2600686

Muvunyi, F. (2020). *Chad: 60 years of independence*. Deutsche Welle. https://www.dw.com/en/how-free-is-chad-60-years-after-independence/a-54486432

National Archives and Records Administration. (n.d.). 19th Amendment to the U.S. Constitution: Women's Right to Vote (1920). National Archives. https://www.archives.gov/milestone-documents/19th-amendment

NATO. (n.d.-a). Portugal and NATO. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/declassified_162352.htm

NATO. (n.d.-b). Why was NATO founded? https://www.nato.int/wearenato/why-was-nato-founded.html

NATO. (1949). The North Atlantic Treaty.

https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official_texts_17120.htm

Office of the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Army for Defense Exports and Cooperation. (n.d.). *Security Assistance*. Retrieved from https://www.dasadec.army.mil/Security-Assistance/

Office of the Historian. (n.d.). Rapprochement with China, 1972.

https://history.state.gov/milestones/1969-1976/rapprochement-china

Ottaway, D. B. (1985). Arms Sale to China Near. The Washington Post.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1985/09/19/arms-sale-to-china-near/7d2d4b85-1457-4e5d-9992-48bf8f5556a7/?noredirect=on

Pilger, J. (2000). How Thatcher gave Pol Pot a hand. The New Statesman.

https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/2000/04/how-thatcher-gave-pol-pot-a-hand

Poe, S. C., & Meernik, J. (1995). US Military Aid in the 1980s: A Global Analysis. *Journal of Peace Research*, 32(4), 399–411. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343395032004002

Pollin, R., & Garrett-Peltier, H. (2011). The U.S. Employment Effects of Military and Domestic Spending Priorities: 2011 Update. In *Political Economy Research Institute*. University of Massachusetts.

https://peri.umass.edu/fileadmin/pdf/published_study/PERI_military_spending_2011.pdf

Powell, J. (2011). *How Did Our Friend Iran Become Our Enemy?* Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/jimpowell/2011/12/22/how-did-our-friend-iran-become-our-enemy/?sh=5398e48568b0

Powell, N. K. (2020). *The flawed logic behind French military interventions in Africa*. The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/the-flawed-logic-behind-french-military-interventions-in-africa-132528

Qureshi, W. A. (2019). Applying the Principle of Proportionality to the War on Terror. *Richard Public Interest Law Review*, 22(3), 378–422.

https://scholarship.richmond.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1462&context=pilr

Radchenko, S. (2010). The Sino-Soviet split. In M. P. Leffler & O. A. Westad (Eds.), *The Cambridge History of the Cold War* (pp. 349–372). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CHOL9780521837200.018

Reed, T. C., & Stillman, D. B. (2008). Revisiting the Seventies: The Third World Comes of Age. In *Defense Technical Information Center* (No. ADA516583). National Defense University. https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a516583.pdf

Reiter, D. (n.d.). *Democratic Peace Theory*. Oxford Bibliographies.

https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199756223/obo-9780199756223-0014.xml

Reuters. (2021). *British foreign minister discusses Iran with Saudi crown prince*. https://www.reuters.com/world/uk/british-foreign-minister-discusses-iran-with-saudi-crown-prince-2021-06-07/

Sanders, L., IV. (2017). From "twin pillars" to proxy wars. Deutsche Welle. https://www.dw.com/en/saudi-arabia-vs-iran-from-twin-pillars-to-proxy-wars/a-41300083

Sanjin, G. S. (1998). Cold War Imperatives and Quarrelsome Clients: Modeling U.S. and USSR Arms Transfers to India and Pakistan. *The Journal of Conflict Resolution*, *42*(1), 97-127. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002798042001005

Savage, J. D., & Caverley, J. D. (2017). When human capital threatens the Capitol: Foreign aid in the form of military training and coups. *Journal of Peace Research*, *54*(4), 542–557. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343317713557

Security Assistance Monitor. (n.d.). About. Retrieved from https://securityassistance.org/about/

Sheline, A. R., & Riedel, B. (2021). *Biden's broken promise on Yemen*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/09/16/bidens-broken-promise-on-yemen/

Sıradağ, A. (2014). Understanding French Foreign and Security Policy towards Africa: Pragmatism or Altruism. *Afro Eurasian Studies Journal*, *3*(1), 100–122. https://dergipark.org.tr/tr/download/article-file/700279

Stephan, M. J., & Chenoweth, E. (2008). Why Civil Resistance Works: The Strategic Logic of Nonviolent Conflict. *International Security*, *33*(1), 7–44.

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. (n.d.). *EU arms embargo on Myanmar (Burma)*. https://www.sipri.org/databases/embargoes/eu_arms_embargoes/myanmar

Stone, M. (2018). *Exclusive: Defense firms see only hundreds of new U.S. jobs from Saudi mega deal*. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-arms-jobs-exclusive-idUSKCN1N40DM

Sudduth, J. K. (2016). Coup-Proofing and Civil War. *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics*. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.013.27

Sullivan, P. L. (2011). US Military Aid and Recipient State Cooperation. *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 7(3), 275–294. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-8594.2011.00138.x

Tang, S. (2009). The Security Dilemma: A Conceptual Analysis. *Security Studies*, *18*(3), 587–623. https://doi.org/10.1080/09636410903133050

Taylor, M. L. (2010). Civilian-Military Cooperation in Achieving Aid Effectiveness: Lessons from Recent Stabilization Contexts. In *Making Development Aid More Effective*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/09_development_aid.pdf

Tertrais, B. (2014). *Uranium from Niger: A key resource of diminishing importance for France* (DIIS Policy Brief). Danish Institute for International Relations.

https://pure.diis.dk/ws/files/107372/bruno_tertrais_web_2.pdf

The Harvard Crimson. (1970). *The French "Chadize" In Africa*. https://www.thecrimson.com/article/1970/7/31/the-french-chadize-in-africa-palgiers/

Thrall, A. T., & Dorminey, C. (2018). Risky Business: The Role of Arms Sales in U.S. Foreign Policy. In *Cato Institute* (Policy Analysis No. 836). Cato Institute. https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/risky-business-role-arms-sales-us-foreign-policy#

TIME. (1975). CHAD: Death of a Dictator.

https://content.time.com/time/subscriber/article/0,33009,917376,00.html

Tiezzi, S. (2015). When the US and China Were Allies: 70 years ago, the U.S. was full of pro-Chinese propaganda, encouraging friendship with a wartime ally. The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2015/08/when-the-us-and-china-were-allies/

Tolstrup, J. (2014). Black knights and elections in authoritarian regimes: Why and how Russia supports authoritarian incumbents in post-Soviet states. *European Journal of Political Research*, *54*(4), 673–690. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6765.12079

Trowbridge, B. (2016). *History's Unparalleled Alliance: the Anglo-Portuguese Treaty of Windsor, 9th May 1386*. GOV.UK. https://history.blog.gov.uk/2016/05/09/historys-unparalleled-alliance-the-anglo-portuguese-treaty-of-windsor-9th-may-1386/

Tublana, J. (2021). *How France Undermines Democracy in Chad*. Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/05/24/france-macron-chad-deby-democracy-g5-sahel/

United Kingdom Parliament. (n.d.). Key dates. UK Parliament.

https://www.parliament.uk/about/living-

heritage/transformingsociety/electionsvoting/chartists/keydates/

United States Department of State. (n.d.-a). *Human Rights and Democracy*. https://www.state.gov/policy-issues/human-rights-and-democracy/

United States Department of State. (n.d.-b). *Japan, China, the United States and the Road to Pearl Harbor, 1937-41*. https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ho/time/wwii/88734.htm

United States Department of State. (1950). *Portugal*. Office of the Historian. https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1950v03/d678

United States Department of State. (1967). *Visit of the Shah of Iran August 22-24, 1967: U.S. Military Assistance to Iran*. Office of the Historian. https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1964-68v22/d220

United States Department of State. (2021). *U.S. Security Cooperation With Thailand*. https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-thailand/

United States Holocaust Memorial Museum. (n.d.). *Iran during World War II*. https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/iran-during-world-war-ii

United States Institute of Peace. (2020). *Part 1: History of Arms Embargos on Iran*. https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2020/may/11/part-1-us-arms-embargo

United Nations Statistics Division. (n.d.). *Methodology: Geographic Regions*. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/methodology/m49/

UN Watch. (2020). *The Top 10 Human Rights Abusers of 2020*. https://unwatch.org/the-top-10-human-rights-abusers-of-2020/

Van der Maat, E. (2020). Genocidal Consolidation: Final Solutions to Elite Rivalry. *International Organization*, 74(4), 773–809. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0020818320000259

Wang, T. Y. (1999). U.S. Foreign Aid and UN Voting: An Analysis of Important Issues. *International Studies Quarterly*, 43(1), 199–210. https://doi.org/10.1111/0020-8833.00117

Weiss, K. G. (1980). The Azores in Diplomacy and Strategy, 1940-1945. In *Defense Technical Information Center* (No. ADA085094). Center for Naval Analyses. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA085094

Wolf, D. C. (1983). "To Secure a Convenience": Britain Recognizes China — 1950. *Journal of Contemporary History*, 18(2), 299–326. https://doi.org/10.1177/002200948301800207

World Bank. (2003). Breaking the Conflict Trap: Civil War and Development Policy. In *World Bank Policy Research Report*. World Bank and Oxford University Press. https://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/abs/10.1596/978-0-8213-5481-0

Wright, E. (2015). *Top 3 Countries With the Worst Human Rights Violations*. The Borgen Project. https://borgenproject.org/human-rights-violations/

Wu, L., & Lanz, M. (2019). *How The CIA Overthrew Iran's Democracy In 4 Days*. National Public Radio. https://www.npr.org/2019/01/31/690363402/how-the-cia-overthrew-irans-democracy-in-four-days

Yin, C. (2021). An Indian Town's Entry into the Second World War: Holding Together the Congress Party and Training Chinese Soldiers in Wartime Raj. *China Report*, *57*(1), 95–110. https://doi.org/10.1177/0009445520984765

Yilmaz, S. (n.d.). *Middle Powers and Regional Powers*. Oxford Bibliographies. https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/display/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0222.xml